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New president takes
helm at BELS meeting

Mary Ann Schmidt, ELS, became president of BELS at the organi-
zation’s annual meeting in Austin, Texas.

By DONNA TILTON, ELS 

 The BELS annual meeting took 
place in Austin, Texas, on Monday, 
May 21, at Moonshine Patio Bar 
& Grill. The restaurant was a short 
walk from the hotel where the 
Council of Science Editors meeting 
was being held. 
 Once at the restaurant, we were 
shown to our own private small 
building. I guess they did not realize 
that we were quiet editor types and 
were afraid we would be too rowdy. 
The small side building, called 
the Sunday House, was rustic and 
quaint, with rough-hewn beams and 
stucco walls. Dinner was wonderful, 
starting with their signature “corn 
dog” shrimp and ending with a 
fabulous apple pie with maple ice 
cream.
 Kim Berman, as the outgoing 
president of BELS, gave the 
treasurer’s report and diplomate 
registrar’s report. BELS is doing 
well financially. Most of the 
discretionary budget last year was 
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spent in redesigning the Web site, 
which has several new features 
and is easy to use. (If you have not 
logged on lately, you should.) We 
have one new diplomate, Jane M. 
Krauhs, ELS(D). Congratulations, 
Jane! Leslie Neistadt gave the 
registrar’s report. Seven exams have 
been given in the past year, and 
61 people took the test. Forty-one 
passed, for a passing rate of 67%. 
(See the complete list of newly 
certified BELS editors on pages 6-
8.)
 Kim’s final act as outgoing 
president was to hand over the gavel 
to our new president, Mary Ann 
Schmidt. Kim gave an interesting 
and cryptic introduction of Mary 
Ann, pointing out that she likes to 
participate in local theatrics and 
Harry Potter dress-up parties. The 
cryptic part was a couple of terms 
Kim gave that have meaning for 
Mary Ann but that she did not 
elaborate on: Underdogs and Rainy 
Day Women.
 As always, the BELS annual 
meeting dinner allowed members 
to dine in interesting company and 
share their editors-in-the-trenches 
stories. The conversation at the 
table where I was sitting ranged 
from politics to literary figures of 
Mississippi to heart muscle cells 
to tattoos and piercings. (I don’t 
recall anyone at the table admitting 
to having the latter, but since Mary 
Ann was sitting at the table, it was 
likely that at least one of us did.) 
 The annual BELS meeting is 
a great place to meet other BELS 

members. We all have much in 
common, and it makes for a congenial 
and convivial atmosphere. Anyone 
who will be in the Vancouver area 

for the meeting next year should 

make every effort to attend a great 

evening.

At left, outgoing BELS Presi-
dent Kim Berman introduces 
the organization’s new presi-
dent, Mary Ann Schmidt. Below, 
longtime BELS members Chris 
Wogan, left, and Karen Phillips, 
enjoy the camaraderie of the 
annual meeting.
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BELS Executive Council
BELS is governed by elected and appointed officers 
who constitute the Executive Council. Its activities are 
administered by these officers and the members of the 
committees they direct.

Note: Numbers in parentheses are years when terms of 
office end.

Officers (Elected) 
President—Mary Ann Schmidt (2007-2009) 
President-Elect—To be determined in 2008 
Immediate Past President—Kim Berman (2007) 
Secretary—Donna Tilton (2007) 
Treasurer—Nancy Wachter (2008)  

Officers (Appointed)
Councilor for Certification Examination 
Development—Susan E. Aiello  
Councilor for Diplomate Examination Development—
Norman Grossblatt  
Registrar and Councilor for Examination 
Administration—Leslie E. Neistadt
Registrar and Councilor for Diplomate Examination 
Administration—Nathalie Turner  
Councilor for Appeals—Carol A. Kakalec Kohn  
Councilor for Nominations and Elections—Kim 
Berman 
Councilor for the BELS Letter—David Galloway  
Councilor for Website Management—Kim Berman

Committees
Certification Examination Development—Susan 
Aiello (Chair)

• Leslie E. Neistadt 
• P. Lynne Stockton  

Diplomate Examination Development—Norman 
Grossblatt (Chair)

• Miriam Bloom
• Elizabeth L. Hess
• Laurel Derks Prokop 

Certification Examination Administration—Leslie E. 
Neistadt (Chair)

• Kim Berman 
Appeals—Carol A. Kakalec Kohn (Chair)

• Gil C.R. Croome
• Grace Darling
• Susan Eastwood
• Maria Essig  

Member Relations—To be determined  
Public Relations—To be determined 
Nominations and Elections—Kim Berman 
BELS Letter—David Galloway (Editor)  

Liaisons with Allied Organizations 
American Medical Writers Association—Norman 
Grossblatt  
Council of Science Editors—Norman Grossblatt

Listserv links BELS members by e-mail
 Among the benefits available to 
supporting members of BELS is the 
organization’s listserv, or automatic 
mailing list server. 
 We are happy to see members 
use it for their grammar, writing, 
and ethics questions and to discuss 
editing challenges. 
 The BELS listserv is available 
to allow e-mail communication and 
an exchange of ideas between BELS 
members. When e-mail is addressed 
to the listserv, it is automatically 

broadcast to everyone on the list.
 Listserv access is restricted to 
supporting BELS members (i.e., 
dues-paying members of BELS). 
Postings are not to be distributed 
or shared outside the listserv 
community. E-mail postings on the 
BELS listserv must be related to our 
focus (i.e., editing). Listserv e-mail 
postings must not be promotional 
or commercial in nature, and 
they cannot include employment 
or freelance opportunities. 

Inappropriate language and personal 
attacks are not allowed. Violations 
of these simple guidelines will result 
in removal from the BELS listserv. 
Please keep in mind that every 
posting you make to the listserv 
will appear as an e-mail for every 
subscriber to the list.
 If you are not already on the 
listserv, send an e-mail request to 
webmaster@bels.org and get in on 
the action.
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Web site redesigned
By KIM BERMAN, ELS 

One of my goals for my tenure 
as BELS president was to revise and 
update our Web site. If you go to 
http://www.bels.org, you’ll see the 
new and improved version of our 
site. 

We are working on the Members 
Only and Freelance Ads sections to 
automate all changes to your contact 
information across the site, enabling 
you to simply make changes to one 
page and have them reflected across 
the site. This effort will take a few 
more weeks, but we hope to have the 
automated process up and running 
shortly.

Recent improvements have 
made dues payments and the annual 
meeting/dinner planning possible 
through the site as well. This will 
help us to reduce mailing costs for 
BELS and reduce your need to send 
us checks or money orders for dues 
payments. This will also allow us to 
accept credit card payments from 
our U.S.-based members (something 
we have not been able to do in the 
past). 

This has been a time-consuming 
and effort-filled process, but I have 
been helped immensely by Jan 
Jerrells (the past BELS secretary), 
Mary Ann Schmidt (our new 
president), Nancy Wachter (our 

treasurer), the whole BELS 
Executive Committee, and the 
doyen of BELS Web-based issues, 
Dawn McCarra Bass. Many, many 
thanks to them for their hard work 

and great suggestions on how to 
improve our site.

Enjoy the new site and please 
send feedback! I will be updating 
you as we reach our next milestone.

What’s news with you? The BELS Letter wants to know
Do you have news that you 

would like to share with your fellow 
BELS editors? 

Promotions, relocations, mar-
riages, children? Seminars you’ve 

attended? Books you’ve read that 
you think others should read too? 

We want to hear about it all. 
Send your news to David Gallo-
way, editor of The BELS Letter, at 

belsletter@bellsouth.net. If you pre-
fer snail mail, send it to David Gal-
loway, Mail Stop 765, St. Jude Chil-
dren’s Research Hospital, 335 N. 
Lauderdale, Memphis, TN 38105.
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September 26–27, 2007
American Association of Dental 
Editors
Annual Meeting
San Francisco, California

October 10, 2007, 10 a.m.–1 p.m.
BELS examination
Atlanta, Georgia
Atlanta Marriott Marquis

October 11–13, 2007
American Medical Writers 
Association
67th Annual Conference
Atlanta, Georgia
Atlanta Marriott Marquis

October 11–14, 2007
Plain Language Association 
International
International Conference
Amsterdam, The Netherlands

October 19–23, 2007
National Association of Science 
Writers
Annual Meeting
Spokane, Washington
Davenport Hotel

November 4–7, 2007
National Council of University 
Research Administrators
49th Annual Meeting
Washington, D.C. 
Washington Hilton

May 16–20, 2008
Council of Science Editors
2008 Annual Meeting
Vancouver, British Columbia, 
Canada
Hyatt Hotel

May 17, 2008, 1–4 p.m.
BELS examination
Vancouver, British Columbia, 
Canada
Hyatt Hotel

May 1–3, 2008
American Society of Indexers
2008 Annual Meeting
Denver, Colorado
Warwick Hotel

October 22, 2008, 10 a.m.–1 p.m.
BELS examination
Louisville, Kentucky

October 23–25, 2008
American Medical Writers 
Association
68th Annual Conference
Louisville, Kentucky

October 24–28, 2008
National Association of Science 
Writers
Annual Meeting
Palo Alto, California

November 2–5, 2008
National Council of University 
Research Administrators
50th Annual Meeting
Washington, D.C. 

By CHARLOTTE SEIDMAN 

(With sincere apologies to any 
poet in the audience)

I may not be as well-known as
 my siblings,
I may not even be as understood.
But I can tell you, editors, 
I’m really just as good (if not
 better). 

I have my place in punctuation
It’s very plain to see;
If you choose not to use me
Then the problem isn’t me.

Big brother is an em dash,
Little sis is called a hyphen;
They may be much more famous
But my meaning you can siphon 
(if you really pay attention!).

By reading from the style guides
You’ll find that I can do

A lot of lovely little things that
My siblings aren’t entitled to.

I can give a range to years,
I can also range the ages,
I can join two separate but
 equals,
And can even range the pages.

I can act like a minus,
I can take the place of “to”,
And can join compound
 adjectives 
When one’s composed of two 
(words, that is). 

You can say that I’m too small 
(about half the size of brother) 
And that I really shouldn’t
 matter.
But don’t forget the bottom
 line—
I’m exquisite! It’s true! 
And if you use me properly 
You’ll feel the same way, too. 

An ode to the exquisite en dashCalendar
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New BELS members
New BELS members include the 
following:

• Exam 85 on October 25, 2006, 
in Albuquerque, New Mexico:

Debbie Arnett, MS, ELS (2006)
112 East Young High Pike
Knoxville, TN 37920-4374
Day: 865-218-2486
Eve: 865-660-0003
Fax: 865-218-3010
E-mail: debra.arnett@cpspet.com 
or yeehaw_arnett@yahoo.com

Kristen J. Brunskill, ELS (2006)
17475 East Arkansas Avenue
Aurora, CO 80017-4202
Day: 303-368-4962
Eve: 303-486-6694
E-mail: Kristy.Brunskill@thomson.
com or KristyJB@aol.com

L. Maryn Butcher, ELS (2006)
8813 Herons Flight
Laurel, MD 20723-1295
Day: 410-262-4511
Eve: 240-264-6734
Fax: 410-962-9670
E-mail: marynbutcher@comcast.
net

Charlotte Crowder, MPH, ELS 
(2006)
65 Jones Point Road
Brooksville, ME 04617-3568
Day: 207-326-8924
Eve: 207-326-8928
Fax: 207-326-8924
E-mail: CrowderNov@aol.com

Elizabeth Endres, ELS (2006)
6009 14th Avenue NW, Unit 202
Seattle, WA 98107-2978
Day: 206-794-0701
Eve: 206-794-0701
E-mail: e.endres@iasp-pain.org

Lori Engelhardt, MA, ELS (2006)
244 Kennedy Drive, Apt 811
Malden, MA 02148-3316
Day: 617-444-2445
Eve: 781-605-3881
Fax: 617-444-1449
E-mail: lori.engelhardt@mpi.com

Natasha Calder Green, ELS (2006)
2849 Sea Channel Drive
Seabrook, TX 77586-1639 
Day: 832-512-8932
Eve: 281-326-1685
E-mail: natasha.green@cyberonics.
com

Hope J. Lafferty, MA, ELS (2006)
301 Cathedral Parkway, Apt 15D
New York, NY 10026-4064
Day: 646-888-0404
Eve: 212-662-7441
Fax: 212-463-8510
E-mail: lafferth@mskcc.org

Vanessa F. LeFevre, MS, ELS 
(2006)
P.O. Box 390867
Cambridge, MA 02139-0010
Day: 617-452-1319
Eve: 617-868-1177
Fax: 617-354-8300
E-mail: vanessa_lefevre@hotmail.
com

Lisa Lines, ELS (2006)
48 Summer Street
Maynard, MA 01754-2335
Day: 978-897-5723
Eve: 978-897-5723
E-mail: llines@gmail.com

Alice V. Luddington, ELS (2006)
1605 Faulkner Court
Mahwah, NJ 07430-3488
Day: 201-782-5316
Eve: 201-825-0715
Fax: 201-391-2778
E-mail: alice.
luddington@dowdenhealth.com

Camille S. Martin, ELS (2006)
550 Milledge Circle
Athens, GA 30606-4364
Day: 404-933-5857
Eve: 404-933-5857
Fax: 770-488-8635
E-mail: blt8@cdc.gov

Anne Mattarella, ELS (2006)
4 Trails Road West
Placitas, NM 87043-9325
Day: 505-238-0468
Eve: 505-867-8008
Fax: 505-867-8008
E-mail: editorialservice@aol.com

Sharon Schwoch, ELS (2006)
4666 Ipswich Street
Boulder, CO 80301-4219
Day: 303-530-3587
Eve: 303-530-3587
Fax: 303-530-3587
E-mail: sschwoch@colorado.edu
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—New BELS members—

Gertrude Stoddert, ELS (2006)
10608 Willowbrae Drive
Tampa, FL 33624-5226
Day: 813-239-6035
Eve: 813-962-3251
Fax: 916-415-3171
E-mail: gbgrenon@yahoo.com

Deborah L. von Rechenberg, ELS 
(2006)
17 Marguerite Avenue
Waltham, MA 02452-7907
Day: 781-899-2561
Eve: 781-899-2563
Fax: 781-899-2562
E-mail: von_rechenberg_deborah_
l@Lilly.com

Holly A. Wagner, ELS (2006)
888 North Main Street
Webberville, MI 48892-9533
Day: 517-521-3808
Eve: 517-521-3808
Fax: 734-936-9294
E-mail: wagner@umich.edu

Dana D. Wise, PhD, ELS (2006)
6821 East Broadway Boulevard, 
Apt 244
Tucson, AZ 85710-2821
Day: 330-819-2417
Eve: 330-819-2417
E-mail: d2ana@email.arizona.edu

Jeanie F. Woodruff, ELS (2006)
18216 Bal Harbour Drive
Nassau Bay TX 77058-4311
Day: 713-745-1981
Eve: 281-333-8321
Fax: 713-745-3475
E-mail: jfwoodru@mdanderson.org

• Exam 86 on March 2, 2007, in 
Orlando, Florida:

Kelley L. Hill, MS, ELS (2006)
20 Topsfield Road
Boxford, MA 01921-2614
Day: 617-557-3991
Eve: 978-887-0138
Email: Kelley.Hill@mpi.com

Carol J. Sonderman, MA, ELS 
(2006)
10 Regina Court
Florissant, MO 63031-6801
Day: 314-369-3418
Eve: 314-839-0530
Fax: 314-444-0937
Email: eediting@yahoo.com

Jane Warren, MTPW, ELS (2006)
10818 92nd Street N
Largo, FL 33777-1041
Day: 727-391-7216
Eve: 727-391-7216
Email: janewar@tampabay.rr.com

• Exam 87 on April 15, 2007, in 
Pacific Grove, California:

Jennifer Huber, MS, ELS (2007)
477 Reina Del Mar Avenue
Pacifica, CA  94044
Day: 650-837-7000

W. Kevin Meisner, PhD, ELS 
(2007)
2930 West Nelson Street, Apt. 1-
rear
Chicago, IL  60618
Day: 773-575-1174
Eve: 773-575-1174
E-Mail: wkmeisner@gmail.com

• Exam 88 on April 27, 2007, in 
Kingston, Ontario, Canada:

Jodi Braunton, MA, ELS (2007)
394 Princess Avenue
Toronto, ON  M2N 3S9
Canada
Day: 416-946-4572
Eve: 416-221-8790
E-Mail: braunton@uhnresearch.ca

Mary C. Seligy, ELS (2007)
173 Cathcart Street
Ottawa, ON  K1N 5C1
Canada
Day: 613-993-3854
Eve: 613-860-0116
Fax: 613-952-7656
E-Mail: mary.seligy@nrc-cnrc.
gc.ca

• Exam 89 on May 4, 2007, in 
Seattle, Washington:

Lauren Baker, PhD, ELS (2007)
1606 10th Avenue West
Seattle, WA  98119
Day: 206-213-0863
Eve: 206-213-0863
E-Mail: Laurenb_wa@yahoo.com

Mary Derry, PhD, ELS (2007)
3998 El Cimo Lane
Bainbridge Island, WA  98110
Day: 206-780-3260
Eve: 206-780-3260
E-Mail: maryd@bainbridge.net

Jennifer Fosmire, MD, ELS (2007)
4036 NE 67th Avenue
Portland, OR  97213
Day: 503-288-1628
Eve: 503-288-1628
E-Mail: jfosmire@hotmail.com
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—New BELS members—

Karen R. Jones, JD, MA, ELS 
(2007)
3067 NE Oregon Street
Portland, OR  97232
Day: 503-382-3947
Eve: 503-235-0838
Fax: 503-279-0190
E-Mail: krjones@easystreet.com

Devon Schuyler, MA, ELS (2007)
2232 NW Everett Street, #41
Portland, OR  97210
Day: 503-297-6004
Eve: 503-297-6004
Fax: 503-297-6004
E-Mail: dlschuyler@yahoo.com

Laura Singer, MS, ELS (2007)
777 Hollenbeck Avenue, #10
Sunnyvale, CA  94087
Day: 408-245-3348
Eve: 408-730-0926
E-Mail: laura@prose-polisher.com

Trudy Schlumberger Stewart, DDS, 
ELS (2007)
3370 126th Avenue, NE
Bellevue, WA  98005
Day: 425-457-0106
Eve: 425-457-0106
E-Mail: trudys@juno.com

Jeannette Tomanka, MS, NP-C, 
ELS (2007)
15013 30th Drive SE
Mill Creek, WA  98012
Day: 206-428-4048
Eve: 425-337-0656
E-Mail: jtomanka@aol.com

• Exam 90 on May 19, 2007, in 
Austin, Texas:

Gordon W. Brumbaugh, DVM, 
PhD, ELS (2007)
PO Box 248, 5575 Stousland Road
Wellborn, TX  77881-0248
Day: 979-820-0586
E-Mail: gordon.brumbaugh@pfizer.
com

Kasie Cole-Edwards, PhD, ELS 
(2007)
3703 Chadwell Glen Lane
Houston, TX  77082
Day: 361-563-3393
Eve: 361-563-3393
Fax: 281-556-0020
E-Mail: kcole_edwards@yahoo.
com

Catherine Foster, MA, ELS (2007)
c/o M & E International
P.O. Box 4071
Wakefield, MA  01880
Day: 20-10-536-0093
E-Mail: fosterc@emro.who.int

Anita F.W. Frijhoff, PhD, ELS 
(2007)
2905 Dover Place
Austin, TX  78757
Day: 512-320-1612, ext. 1548
Eve: 512-323-5171
E-Mail: frijhoff@sbcglobal.net

Jennifer Lyon, ELS (2007)
206 W 38th Street, #113
Austin, TX  78705
Day: 512-968-8740
Eve: 512-968-8740
E-Mail: jenlyon@mail.utexas.edu

David Primm, MA, ELS (2007)
19251 Preston Road, Apt. 1014
Dallas, TX  75252
Day: 972-248-9784
E-Mail: dlp0014@aol.com

Susan M. Shirley, MS, ELS (2007)
8101 Valdemorillo Drive
Corpus Christi, TX  78414
Day: 361-334-1685
Eve: 361-334-1685
E-Mail: teehbr1@hotmail.com

Errata 
The Erratum in the July 2006 

issue of The BELS Letter, which 
attempted to correct a flawed new 
member listing in the February 
2006 issue, contained additional 
incorrect information. The editor is 
humbled.
Estelle  J. Longfield, ELS (2005) 
26 Sevenoaks Road
Burwood  East, VIC 3151
Australia
Day: +03-9802-2943
Eve:  +03-9802-2943
ejledit@optusnet.com.au

* * *
The list of BELS diplomates in 

the July 2006 issue of The BELS 
Letter was incomplete. The omitted 
diplomates were: 

• Nancy A. Hemphill, ELS(D) 
• Debra G. Share, ELS(D)

BELS and Whistles

We are closing in on 700 
members. As of the last exam, 
we now have 692 BELS-
certified editors. 

*     *     * 

Watch for a profile of BELS 
in the next AMWA Journal 
(September issue). 


